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Four-Part Virtual Series 2021 
 

Title: Part I – Current Issues and Updates on 

PFAS in the Environment 

 

Date: Part I – April 7, 2021  

Parts II, III, and IV – April 14th, 21st, and 
28th 

 
Details: HDC has organized a series of four 
virtual sessions addressing different topics 
each Wednesday in April from, 11:00 AM to 
1:00 PM.  Each Session will consist of three 
30-minute presentations or student poster 
sessions with time for questions as 
applicable. 

 

Part 1: April 7 – Current Issues and Updates 
on PFAS in the Environment 

 

Part 2: April 14 – Sediments 

 

Part 3: April 21 – Stormwater 
 

Part 4: April 28 – Lead in Drinking Water 
    

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
SETAC North America 42nd Annual Meeting 

 
Solutions with Respect for our Community and 

Environment  
 

14–18 November 2021, Portland, Oregon 
Submit a training course proposal by April 
15, 2021.  Regular session abstracts 
submittal open on April 7, 202. 
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Stay tuned for upcoming events including a student 
poster social this summer and additional 

information for next year’s Annual Meeting! 
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Hudson/Delaware Chapter of SETAC Board of Directors 

 
 
 

 
2021-2022 HDC SETAC Board of Directors 

 
Don Nazario, HDC SETAC President, & 
Communications  
Normandeau Associates 
 
Daniel Millemann, Ph.D., HDC Board Member  
New Jersey Department of Environmental 
Protection 
 
Gina Ferreira, HDC SETAC Board Member  
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The ELM Group, Inc.  
 
Joy McGrath, HDC SETAC Secretary  
ERM 

 
 
 
 
 

Linda Logan, Ph.D., HDC SETAC Vice President 
Terraphase 
 
Bryan Hedgpeth, Ph.D., HDC SETAC Board Member 
ExxonMobil Biomedical Sciences, Inc. 
 
Erica McKenzie, Ph.D., HDC SETAC Board Member   
Civil and Environmental Engineering, Temple University 
 
Juliana Atmadja, Ph.D., HDC SETAC Board Member   
WSP USA 
 
Jennifer Wollenberg, Ph.D., HDC Board Member 
FTI Consulting 

 
Abigail Debofsky, Ph.D., HDC Board Member 
USEPA Region 2 
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Hudson-Delaware Chapter (HDC) of Society of 

Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (SETAC) is 

excited to be sending out another newsletter.  This is an 

opportunity to show our members what the chapter has been 

doing throughout the year and to highlight some of our 

future events.  We hope you find value in learning more 

about the board of directors and gather a bit of excitement 

and anticipation from our upcoming meetings.   

 

We can all agree that the past year has been something none 

of us would have expected.  Drastic changes that lasted 

much longer than any of us could have guessed.  We were 

all sad to have cancelled the spring 2021 joint meeting with 

Chesapeake-Potomac Regional Chapter (CPRC) but 

thoughts of the meeting quickly vanished as we were swept 

into the height of this pandemic.  It has taken HDC some 

time to gather our thoughts and to begin the process of 

planning our next event.  I know I have been slow to really 

accept virtual meetings.  My work never halted and I spent 

much of last year busy traveling to project sites.  After a few 

virtual events I began to realize there are definitely some 

advantages and understand that information and ideas are 

still as vibrant as ever expressed through sharing your 

screen. HDC SETAC  has decided to join the fun with our 

ouwn Spring Virtual Meeting series for this April 2021.  

 

A big part of what makes HDC SETAC work is the support 

we have seen from our corporate sponsors.  Their 

sponsorship each year has helped provide for exciting 

meetings and generous awards for student posters.  Each 

year we are thankful for the financial assistance from 

sponsors that helps offset our costs at meetings and maintain 

our programs.  We hope that all the members recognize the 

commitment our sponsors have shown in making the 

Hudson-Delaware Chapter an outstanding organization 

within SETAC. 

 

We ask everyone to visit our new website and renew their 

HDC SETAC membership if they haven’t done already.  

This organization is the perfect place to find individuals 

who celebrate science, search for solutions to challenging 

environmental problems and who want to share that joy 

with friendly camaraderie among their peers and mentors. 

 
Sincerely, 
Donald Nazario 
HDC SETAC President, 2021-2022 

President’s Letter 
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Jennifer Wollenberg, Ph.D., 
FTI Consulting 

Jennifer is a Senior 
Director at FTI Consulting 
in the Environmental 
Solutions practice, and is 
based in the Wayne, PA 
office. Her expertise 
includes evaluating the 
fate and transport of 

contaminants in the environment, and assessing 
ecological risk and impacts on ecosystem 
processes.  She holds a Bachelor’s degree in 
biology from Drew University and both Masters 
and Doctoral degree in Earth & Environmental 
Sciences from Lehigh University. Her graduate 
research focused on geochemistry of metals, 
particularly mercury, in lakes and wetlands. 
Jennifer has spent the past 20 years evaluating 
the effects of chemical contaminants on 
environmental systems. Her professional 
experience includes characterizations of physical, 
chemical, and biological conditions at sites 
subject to regulation under Federal programs 
such as CERCLA and the Clean Water Act, as well 
as State programs for environmental cleanups 
and natural resource permitting. In recent years, 
she has also provided testifying and consulting 
expert services related to environmental impacts, 
permitting disputes, and cost allocation. Jennifer 
has been a member of SETAC for over 10 years, 
and previously served on the HDC-SETAC Board 
from 2015 to 2017. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Abigail Debofsky, Ph.D.,  
USEPA Region 2 

 Abby is a new transplant to 
New York, where she has 
worked for the US EPA in 
Region 2 as an Ecological Risk 
Assessor in Superfund since 
August 2020. Prior to this 
position, she completed her BS 
in Ecology and Evolutionary 
Biology from the University of 
Michigan and her MS in 
Freshwater Sciences from the 
University of Wisconsin-
Milwaukee. She then worked 

as an ORISE intern in the US EPA Great Lakes National 
Program Office before beginning a PhD program in 
Environmental Toxicology at the University of 
Saskatchewan. Her PhD research focused on the effects 
of PAHs on fish gut microbiomes. She is a recent 
graduate, having completed her PhD in September 2020. 
When not working, Abby enjoys cycling, xc skiing, and 
hiking, and being new to the area, would love tips on 
where to explore in the region! 

  

Meet the New Board Members 
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A Year of Travel 

Provided by: Don Nazario  

HDC SETAC President 

 
  Have you done any travel recently? I know this past year with COVID-19 restrictions many of us have 
settled down into a home office and learned to stay busy with a virtual workspace.  My year, as an 
environmental scientist for Normandeau Associates, has been busy with travel from Maine to Mississippi 
and lots of stops in between.  The concerns about the coronavirus have changed a few things about how 
we travel but the work of environmental sampling continues.  My role at Normandeau is as lead 
sediment scientist.  Many of the projects that I manage all involve sediment vibracoring and most 
support sampling and testing plans to prepare for dredging.  As expected, much of my work is in harbors 
and rivers and mostly along the east coast.  Go ahead and click on Google Maps as I walk through this 
past year at Normandeau Associates.   

 
  My year 2020 started out in Philadelphia performing vibracoring on a 21 ft pontoon barge along the 
Delaware River.  Sediment vibracoring is the collection of sediment cores for physical, chemical and 
biological characterization.  The process of dipping a 10-15 ft tube into the bottom mud of the river is 
always interesting because you never know what you will find.  Once the core tube is onboard you can 
clearly see the layers and variations of sediment type and color.  I always feel you are looking at history 
as some sediment layers easily go back years if not decades the deeper you go.   

 
 But aside from the mud that you are sampling there is always something interesting to see on the water.  
Temperatures these days in January may not be freezing but once the fog rolls in, navigating with a 
pontoon barge on a major river can be challenging.  It’s also interesting sampling right alongside huge 
container ships and hopefully not while they are loading containers.  Safety Tip No. 1, situational 
awareness, especially when you are on the water.  Look around for your own safety but also to see views 
from the water that not many people get to see.   
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  I have been a frequent visitor to Maine this year as I had projects in Brooksville, Jonesport, Bath and 
Bar Harbor, Maine working on sediment sampling projects.  Enjoying some of the most scenic Maine 
towns has been fun and interesting.   
  Baltimore Harbor in Maryland was another location where I spent many days on the water.  This job 
involved monitoring underwater (UW) sound measurements for a major construction project.  Our 
measurements helped our client to evaluate UW sound levels from pile driving per established National 
Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) and permit criteria.  Daily we downloaded and compiled sound data 
and created sound reports and graphs for use by our client. 
 
  Closer to home in Harrisburg, PA, I was fortunate to work on a sampling project in a shallow lake.  This 
work involved waders and our mini-vibracore unit.  Summer time and warm temperatures were the best 
time to be working among the water lilies and American lotus.  Another opportunity to work with waders 
was a sampling project in Mississippi.  This involved benthic taxonomy in a degraded creek and we 
encountered crayfish, leeches, dragonfly larvae and water scorpions among other organisms.  And luckily 
we did not encounter any snakes while in or near the creek. 
 
  Occasionally when working many days at a project site you get a day off to relax and see the sights.  
After sampling sediment cores along the Buffalo River in NY for over a week we took the opportunity to 
visit Niagara Falls and Fort Niagara on Lake Ontario.  Even with COVID-19 restrictions many people were 
out enjoying the parks and taking in the beautiful views from Goat Island in the Niagara Falls State Park.   
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
Donald J. Nazario  
Senior Scientist, Ecological Resources Group  
Normandeau Associates, Inc.  
400 Old Reading Pike, Bldg. A, Suite 101, Stowe, PA 19464 
484-945-2549 (direct) 717-617-7076 (cell)  
dnazario@normandeau.com   www.normandeau.com   
 

 
  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

mailto:dnazario@normandeau.com
http://www.normandeau.com/
https://www.normandeau.com/
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USEPA Region 2 Newsletter 
Provided by Gina Ferreira  

HDC SETAC Board Member 
 

 
On a national level, Michael Regan, was sworn in as the USEPA Administrator in March 2021. He is a 
former secretary of the North Carolina Department of Environmental Quality (NCDEQ). A longtime air 
quality specialist at the EPA, working under both the Clinton and George W. Bush administrations, Mr. 
Regan later worked for the Environmental Defense Fund, a nonprofit advocacy group. In 2017, Governor 
Roy Cooper of North Carolina asked Mr. Regan to lead the state environmental agency.   

 
President-elect Biden has vowed to achieve net-zero emissions by 2050 and along the way eliminate 
fossil fuel emissions from the power sector by 2035.  The new areas of EPA’s focus will be on climate 
change, PFAS, and environmental justice. Mr. Regan is expected to bring a strong focus on racial equity 
to the agency.  
 
Regionally, USEPA expects that a new Regional Administrator will be announced sometime in 2021.  In 
early 2020, our Superfund and Emergency Management Division (SEMD) hired two new ecological risk 
assessors – Abigail DeBofsky and Stephanie Kim. Abby is originally from the Chicago suburbs, and went 
to the University of Michigan for her BSc in Ecology and Evolutionary Biology and the University of 
Wisconsin-Milwaukee for her MSc in Freshwater Science. After graduating, Abby had an ORISE fellowship 
with the Great Lakes National Program Office, where she had the opportunity to traverse the Great Lakes 
on the R/V Lake Guardian. Following this, she finally moved away from the Great Lakes basin and went 
to the University of Saskatchewan for a PhD in Environmental Toxicology. Abby has been an ecological 
risk assessor in Superfund in Region 2 since August 2020. Some of the sites that she is working on include 
Newtown Creek, Vineland Chemical, Reynolds Metals, and McCaffrey Street. 
 
Stephanie Kim is a risk assessor in the technical support section of Region 2 Superfund and Emergency 
Management Division. Stephanie started as an EPA employee in February 2020, and prior to that 
completed an ORISE post-doctoral fellowship at the IRIS program in EPA. She was a doctoral trainee at 
the Boston University Superfund Research Program and completed a PhD in environmental health with 
specializations in toxicology, epidemiology, and bioinformatics. At her current position, she is primarily 
a human health risk assessor. She is interested in learning more about ecological risk assessment and 
was grateful for the opportunity to participate with colleagues in an ecological risk assessment training. 
Some of the Region 2 Superfund sites that she’s worked on so far include Computer Circuits, Williams 
Property, Pfohl Brothers Landfill, and Dorado.  
  
In the Land, Chemicals, and Redevelopment Division (LCRD), where the Resource Conservation and 
Recovery Act (RCRA) program is located, Gina Ferreira serves as the sole human health and ecological 
risk assessor.  Some of the current sites that she is working on in the Hudson Delaware Chapter 
geographic area include Chemours Chambers Works, Chevron Perth Amboy, and Chemours Pompton 
Lakes.  Gina also participates in several national and HQ projects related to ecosystem services at 
hazardous waste sites.  
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An Unconventional Year Doesnôt Slow down NJDEPôs Mission 

Provided by Dan Millemann  
HDC SETAC Board Member 

 
The NJDEP celebrated its 50th Birthday in 2020, highlighting 50 years of service to the state after being 
established on April 22nd, 1970: Americas first official Earth Day. And despite the global pandemic and 
ongoing Covid restrictions, the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection has kept up with its 
duties to protect the environment and public health of the residents of New Jersey during this not so 
typical year. In 2020, several major accomplishments include the reporting of a record number of bald 
eagle nests in New Jersey, the funding of over $2.5 million for harmful algal bloom research and 
implementation projects, publication of the DEP’s first Scientific Report on Climate Change, and 
(although not truly an accomplishment, but equally newsworthy) the appointment of a new Acting 
Commissioner for 2021.  
 
Bald eagles were once nearly extinct in the 
State of New Jersey, and over the past 40 years 
conservation efforts have been in hyperdrive to 
bring our national bird back from this brink. This 
past year marks the first time in decades that 
each of New Jerseys 21 counties has a 
confirmed breeding pair of Bald Eagles, with a 
total of 220 nests being monitored and 
producing 307 young. Shout outs to biologists 
with the NJDEPs Division of Fish and 
Wildlife’s Endangered and Nongame Species 
Program, along with nearly 100 volunteers and 
the Conserve Wildlife Foundation of NJ for their 
continued efforts in these rehabilitation and 
monitoring programs.  

 
Harmful algal blooms, also known as HABs, have become an 
increased concern in the State of New Jersey in recent years. 
Although naturally occurring in lakes and ponds, HABs are 
potentially harmful to people and pets when the algae-like bacteria 
that causes these blooms can proliferate to unsafe levels under 
certain conditions, including warm weather, stagnant waters and 
sunshine. The NJDEP awarded $2.5 million in grants for nine local 
demonstration projects that will work with innovative technologies 
to mitigate and prevent harmful algal blooms from impacting their 
local water bodies. Many of the funded projects are designed to 
address excessive levels of nutrients that 
exacerbate harmful algal blooms. Keep an eye out for the results of 
these projects next year. 
 
The publication of DEP’s first Scientific Report on Climate Change 
continues to establish New Jersey’s national leadership on climate 

https://www.nj.gov/dep/climatechange/docs/nj-scientific-report-2020.pdf
https://www.nj.gov/dep/fgw/ensphome.htm
https://www.nj.gov/dep/fgw/ensphome.htm
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change. This report highlights the current scientific data on sea-level rise and the impacts to natural 
resources by the looming threats of climate change. Ultimately, this report is on component of New 
Jersey’s comprehensive strategy to address the impacts of climate change and part of a larger movement 
to support strategic investments in the development of green jobs that further the state’s clean energy 
goals. This report is one small piece of the puzzle as we move forward addressing the impacts of climate 
change to New Jersey and the world. 
 
This January, the NJDEP saw the retirement of Commissioner Catherine McCabe and the appointment 
of Shawn M. LaTourette as Acting Commissioner. Acting Commissioner LaTourette will carry on 
Commissioner McCabe’s duties to formulate statewide environmental policy with the goals to protect 
public health and ensure the sustainability and quality of New Jersey’s natural resources for all. He 
started his career defending and advocating for residents in vulnerable New Jersey communities from 
toxic substances in drinking water and has spent over 20 years working to shape environmental law by 
working with non-profit community organizations, government officials, as well as business and industry 
leaders to promote environmental justice and sustainable outcomes to environmental policy. 
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Per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) 
Provided by Erica R. McKenzie  

HDC SETAC Board Member 
 

 
Per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) have gained a lot of attention and concern – they have been 
dubbed as “forever chemicals” and seem to be found virtually everywhere.  Dr. Erica R. McKenzie began 
working on this class of compounds in 2013 as a postdoctoral researcher at Colorado School of Mines 
working with Dr. Christopher Higgins.  She is now an Assistant Professor at Temple University in the 
Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, and her research group is actively working to better 
understand the occurrence, fate, transport, and treatment of PFAS.  Current projects include PFAS 
leaching from biosolids, PFAS uptake into food webs, and PFAS treatment with ion exchange resins; two 
additional projects will begin in the near future: 1) PFAS transport as impacted by interactions with 
organic matter, and 2) PFAS degradation with non-equilibrium plasma. 
 
Farshad Ebrahimi, a Ph.D. candidate in Dr. McKenzie’s group, recently published a paper on collaborative 
work to evaluate PFAS sorption to sewage sludge and biosolids.  Since PFAS are included in many 
consumer products and industrial processes, water resource recovery facilities (WRRFs; traditionally 
referred to as wastewater treatment plants) act as centralized collectors, and previous research has 
demonstrated that both the liquid and solid discharge streams contain PFAS.  Ebrahimi et al. considered 
the solids – both the secondary sludge as well as stabilized biosolids – and worked to evaluate what 
factors impacted sewage sludge solids sorption capacity for PFAS (i.e., the solid-water distribution 
coefficient, Kd), where increased sorption capacity indicates that association with the solid is favorable.  
This research effort revealed that stabilized biosolids typically had lower sorption capacity than did the 
secondary sludges, and that the stabilization method was also important.  Three stabilization methods 
were evaluated in this study, and composting was found to consistently have lower sorption capacity 
compared to aerobic or anaerobic digestion.   Solution chemistry was also considered, and observed to 
have a small but significant impact on sorption capacity; sorption capacity increased with increased 
cation concentration and decreased pH.  PFAS compound characteristics were evaluated, and similar 
trends were observed in this study as had previously been reported for a range of solids, namely that 
sorption capacity increased with chain length and that perfluoroalkyl sulfonates exhibited greater 
sorption compared to perfluoroalkyl carboxylates of the same fluoroalkyl chain length. 
 
This project is a collaboration between Temple University (Dr. McKenzie, Dr. Suri, and graduate student 
Ebrahimi) with Drexel University (Dr. Sales and graduate student Lewis), and is financially supported by 
the National Science Foundation and the Water Research Foundation; ten WRRFs provide sewage 
sludges samples.  More information can be found: Ebrahimi, Farshad, Asa J. Lewis, Christopher M. Sales, 
Rominder Suri, and Erica R. McKenzie. "Linking PFAS partitioning behavior in sewage solids to the solid 
characteristics, solution chemistry, and treatment processes." Chemosphere: 129530. 
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2021 Corporate Sponsors 
 


